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CMEC.TRANSFORMATIONCONSULTATION@DWP.GSI.GOV.UK 
1 December 2011

Dear Sir/Madam,

1. Please find below 4Children’s response to the “Consultation on the abolition and transfer of functions of the Child Maintenance and Enforcement Commission”. We are very grateful to have the opportunity to comment on this proposed abolition and transfer, and hope you find our suggestions and comments below helpful.

2. 4Children is the national charity all about children and families. We have spearheaded a joined-up, integrated approach to children’s services and work with a wide range of partners around the country to ensure children and families have access to the services and support they need in their communities. We run Sure Start Children’s Centres as well as family and youth services across Britain. 
3. We develop, influence and shape national policy on all aspects of the lives of children, young people and families.  As the Government’s strategic partner for early years and childcare we have a crucial role in co-producing policy with the Department of Education and representing the sector’s views and experiences.  Our national campaigns, like Give Me Strength, change policy and practice and put the needs of children and families on the political and policy agenda.
Question one: In respect of our proposal to abolish CMEC as a non-departmental public body and to transfer its functions to DWP, please tell us if there are any other factors that you would like us to consider?

4. There are a number of factors that 4Children would like you to consider in regard to the transfer of CMEC’s functions including: value for money, governance arrangements, and Commission performance. I will address each of these issues below in more detail.

5. One of the primary considerations when transferring the functions of the Commission should be value for money for the taxpayer. When the Commission was established in 2008, substantial outlays were made on behalf of the new body including: renting and refitting a portion of Stockley House, Victoria for the accommodation of the new body; hiring, training and upskilling an independent chair of the organisation and a board of non-executive directors to scrutinise the running of the Commission; a substantial rebranding exercise of the functions of the Commission and the Child Support Agency; use of significant official time to design a raft of new policies for Commission staff; and a significant use of ministers’ and senior officials’ time establishing a budget and a revised framework for delivery.

6. When deciding whether to transfer the functions of the Commission back to the Department, the value for money of that transfer should be taken into account. A further machinery of government change should not be undertaken if it is expected to incur a range of additional costs including redundancy payments, office costs and rebranding. 
7. These issues are particularly important given the recent decision by the Department to impose fees upon parents with care and non-resident parents who need to use the Commission to guarantee speed and quantity of maintenance payments. If the Department can save money by deciding not to undertake a costly transition, the money could be better spent by delaying or entirely removing any planned charges. 

8. The Department should also consider the impact of a transfer on the performance of the Commission. 4Children has watched the improvements in the performance of the Agency, formerly, and the Commission, latterly, with great pleasure since the launch of the Operational Improvement Plan some five years ago, and are particularly pleased to see the Commission collecting in excess of £1bn of maintenance for parents every year. 
9. The transition from executive agency to non-departmental public body was clearly one step in a journey that led to increasing amounts of maintenance being collected, arrears cleared, and non-compliant non-resident parents pursued, and we would ask the Department to consider the destabilising effects a further transition would have. Though performance may recover quickly after an initial dip, in these dire economic circumstances, any drop-off in performance would be likely to cost families on the poverty line dearly.
10. Though we would be keen to see much greater emphasis placed on the Child Maintenance Options service, we see no impediment to that in either the transfer of the Commission back to the Department, or its maintenance as a Non-Departmental Public Body. Whatever course of action is chosen, we would urge the government to increase investment in this vital service.
11. Finally, we would ask that the Department to consider the changes to the governance arrangements involved in the transfer carefully. We are of the opinion that a dedicated non-executive board has effectively held the Commissioner and the executive officers of the Commission to account in a way that will be hard to rectify by the distant Departmental board, and a busy team of ministers. 
12. As a compromise measure, the Department should consider maintaining the current non-executive board to oversee any transition that takes place and maintain essential governance for the Commission’s first year back under Departmental control. This measure would also likely reduce the costs of the transfer and perhaps allow for a greater delay before the imposition of fees upon parents with care.

13. In conclusion, 4Children would be very keen that the Department considers again whether the abolition and transfer of the Commission is in the best interests of parents, whether it represents value for money, whether it could cause a decline in performance, however briefly, and whether the governance arrangements will truly be improved, before taking any decisive action.
Question two: Please let us have any specific comments about the draft Order that you would like us to consider?
14.  4Children have no comments in regard to the draft Order.
15. If you need any further information about the above please do not hesitate to get in touch via email or via the telephone: 0207 522 6949.

Kind regards,

Anne Longfield

Chief Executive, 4Children
